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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PLAN COMMISSION

OF THE CITY OF JOLIET

The meeting of the Plan Commission of the City of Joliet was called to order by the Chairman, Joseph Strong, in the Council Chambers of the Municipal Building, 150 W. Jefferson Street, Joliet, Illinois, on December 20, 2007 at 4:00 p.m. with the following members present:

STEVE CAMMACK

WILLIAM GRASTY

DAVID JELINEK

JOHN KELLA

RICK MOORE

THOMAS MULVEY

JOSEPH STRONG

DON WALDEN

The following members were absent:

SHARON THOMAS
Thereupon the following matters were discussed:

OLD BUSINESS:

NEW BUSINESS:

P-19-07:  PRELIMINARY PLAT OF SUBDIVISION OF LOT 1 IN JOLIET CROSSINGS PHASE 2 RESUBDIVISION.
Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Mr. Christopher Coleman, TCB Development, appeared on behalf of the petition.  
Mr. Ed Wilhelmi, 19434 West Sharp Road, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Wilhelmi said he is an adjoining property owner.  He wanted to know if the developer is going to continue with the berm landscaping that was proposed when the project started.  He also wanted to know if it was going to be industrial or commercial.  Another concern was about the berm at the back of his property.  When the berm was first put in right at the property line there is a 30 inch drop off.  He wanted to know if any retaining walls would be installed there to keep the erosion from coming into the yards.  

Mr. Coleman said they do have some landscaping to finish up as well as plantings along the south berm.  They will screen the residential portion.  Mr. Coleman said he will check into the 30 inch drop off that Mr. Wilhelmi mentioned.  They are proposing industrial use for the project.  
Mr. Al Gutierrez, 19544 West Sharp Road, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Gutierrez wanted to know if the berm behind his property was going to stay there and if it is will there be a storm sewer behind it to take the drainage.  He would prefer the berm to remain there.  

Mr. Coleman said they did install plastic pipe along the south side of the berm and they are still proceeding with the landscaping.  
Mr. Kella moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Preliminary Plat of Subdivision of Lot 1 in Joliet Crossings Phase 2 Resubdivision.  Mr. Cammack seconded the motion, which passed with eight aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Grasty, Jelinek, Kella, Mulvey, Moore, Walden, Cammack and Strong.    
P-18-07:  PRELIMINARY PLAT OF MIHELICH SUBDIVISION.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Mr. Dan Mihelich, 1617 Taylor, Joliet, appeared on behalf of the petition.

Commissioner Kella asked about the waiver of the street light.  He felt that Staff should not start a precedence of not requesting the lighting.  Mr. Haller responded the request for the waiver is from the petitioner, not from Staff.  

Mr. Mihelich does not see the need for his property to have the only nice street light in that area since the remaining street lights are the temporary wooden Com Ed poles.  
No one appeared in opposition to the petition.

Mr. Mulvey moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Preliminary Plat of Mihelich Subdivision with the waiver that the petitioner not be required to put the permanent street light in.  Mr. Kella seconded the motion, which passed with eight aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Jelinek, Kella, Mulvey, Moore, Walden, Cammack, Grasty and Strong.  

A-20-07:  ANNEXATION OF 1450 S. BRANDON ROAD, CLASSIFICATION TO I-1 (LIGHT INDUSTRIAL) ZONING AND APPROVAL OF AN ANNEXATION AGREEMENT.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Mr. Mike Martin, Attorney, 15 W. Jefferson St., Joliet, appeared on behalf of the petition.  Mr. Martin said that DeBe Land Development has a contract to sell the property to Brandon Road Partners.  

Commissioner Walden wanted to know if this petition is similar to the situation on Chicago St.  Mr. Martin responded that this petition is a lower classification in the Environmental Protection Act than LRS.  
Commissioner Cammack asked how long do they intend on having people check records.  Mr. Martin responded that every load has to be inspected until the quarry is filled.  This will probably only operate during daytime hours.  Mr. Martin said there will be fencing, employees on the sight as well as security at night.     

Mr. Dwayne McCallum, 1422 Cecelia, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. McCallum wanted to know how the project will affect the wells on the surrounding properties.  He was also concerned how it will affect the neighborhood as far as roads and jobs.  

Mr. Strong responded the City has the same concern about the wells, which is why the City will require the developer to bond the amount of money therefore, if the wells fail due to the project, they will be repaired.   Some road improvements will be made during the project as well.  Mr. McCallum stated his availability for security if needed.  
Mr. Raymond Perry, 620 Patterson Road, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Perry said he has a lot of houses in the area as well as a shop.  He said there is a spring where the water fills the quarry.  He also stated his concern about the wells.  
Mrs. Wilma Vaksdal, 1500 Brandon Road, appeared before the Commission.  Mrs. Vaksdal stated some of the history of her property as well as the quarry to the Commission.  Her property is located on the edge of the quarry.  She said the quarry is spring fed and the springs were traced to Lake Michigan.  She feels the City should think about the water problem that they have.  The water is clear blue and pure.  There is no growth in it and it stays at the same level during the summer and winter months.  She has lived there since 1942.  She also mentioned there are plenty of fish in the water.  Mrs. Vaksdal wanted to know how high the quarry is going to be filled.  

Chairman Strong said the Illinois EPA says that the quarry can not be filled higher than its highest point now.  They can not make a hill.  

Ms. Rosinda Jobe, 1504 Brandon Road, appeared before the Plan Commission.  She said they were approached about the landfill being filled with construction debris.  They also had an offer made on their houses of fair market value.  She has resided there for over 17 years.  She said right now where they live it is peaceful and quiet and feels as if they live on an island.  To try and move right now and purchase a house when they owe nothing or next to nothing on their homes would not be fair.  Ms. Jobe and Mrs. Vaksdal are both opposed to the landfill at this time.
Mr. Dan Whitler, 1807 Brandon Road, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Whitler stated that Midwest Generation replaced wells due to boron contamination from a leak from their quarry.  Chairman Strong said if they replaced wells they also had to have stopped the boron contamination or else they will continue to contaminate those wells.  

Ms. Patti Nugent, grew up at 1815 Brandon Road, daughter of Mrs. Whitler, appeared before the Commission.  Ms. Nugent said she worked a lot in the geology of the area and has a master’s degree in plant and soil science, her background is earth science.  She said the area is very bizarre in terms of ground water.  She said the springs are there.  She also stated that Midwest Generation, which is across the road, replaced the wells because the ash they are putting in there is contaminating the ground water in the 200 ft. level.  Their wells are $100,000 replacements.   Ms. Nugent asked for more time to speak with the lawyers of the project to discuss the contents of the annexation agreement.  
Mr. Martin said they will not be pumping anything.  The water level has dropped 30 ft. in the last 3 years.  Given that it is a smaller area it will drop 3 ft. per month.  That is what is currently being evacuated out of the quarry.  As it has dropped, they have not found any springs that are feeding it.  The quarry is 65 ft. deep at its deepest point.  The sump pump pits are 14 ft. below that.  Mr. Martin said there are some wells in the area that are around 85 to 90 ft.   Most of the wells are 125 ft.  He stated again this project is not a landfill, it is a fill site.  Up until a year ago they could have just come in and filled the quarry without the City’s approval.  Mr. Martin’s client wants to change the zoning of the site.  

Ms. Nugent said the City has the opportunity to preserve the site and the property is currently on the list for the Will County Acquisition Land list.  There are 800 acres on that site.  

Mr. Charlie Jones, 1412 Brandon Road, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Jones said every time they blast at the quarry his house shakes and they have messed up his foundation.  He wanted to know what will happen to his well if the quarry if filled up with construction debris.  He heard other people say they had their wells repaired.  His well was passed up and not repaired, he is also unsure of whom to get in touch with about the repairs.  Mr. Jones is opposed to the annexation and zoning change of the quarry site.    
Chairman Strong said they will not be blasting the quarry they only want to fill it.         
Commissioner Cammack had a concern about the bond issue where it covers 250 ft.  He wants to know if that covers all of the properties that are in question or just some of the properties to the north.  

Mr. Martin responded if City Staff wants to analyze that and expand it, he is sure his client will not have a problem with that.  

Ms. Mary Baskerville, Manhattan, Illinois, appeared before the Commission.  Ms. Baskerville said the quarry on the other side of the road is not an abandoned quarry.  It is being filled and will be restored to a prairie restoration by Com Ed.  She said the Will County Forest Preserve has scheduled a February committee hearing to hear their request to consider the wooded area that Gallagher Black Top sits on.  The woods have been on the acquisition list.  For a long time Mr. Gallagher has indicated he may be moving from that area.  The Will County Forest Preserve is working both with the citizen’s request to look at it and also the request of the Laraway School Board which formally requested that they partner with the Forest Preserve and have that area for school children to go to.  She said there is plenty of evidence in the last year that the water movement has changed direction.  There are the new replacement wells on Brandon Road that was done because of it.  It would be irresponsible not to have a complete study done of what that will do to the aquifer.  Due to the doors being locked accidentally, she thought the Commission would want to postpone any action on the petition.  

Mr. Grasty moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Annexation of 1450 S. Brandon Road, Classification to I-1 (light industrial) zoning and Approval of an Annexation Agreement, subject to the conditions of the wells, hours of operation, security and to verify that the Forest Preserve does not currently have the property on an acquisition list.  Mr. Kella seconded the motion, which passed with six aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Kella, Moore, Walden, Grasty, Jelinek and Strong.  Mr. Mulvey and Mr. Cammack voted nay.      
A-21-07:  ANNEXATION OF 11665 ARBEITER ROAD, CLASSIFICATION TO R-B (RESTRICTED BUSINESS) ZONING AND APPROVAL OF AN ANNEXATION AGREEMENT.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Mr. Mike Hansen, Attorney, appeared on behalf of the petition.
Commissioner Moore wanted to know what type of commercial zoning allows the needs of horses.  Mr. Hansen said that may not be an accurate statement.  Mr. Haller said what that means is the owner has a horse that he wants to keep for his own personal use.  The word commercial should not be there.  Once Mr. Schaefer develops the property, he will no longer keep the horse there.  
No one appeared in opposition to the petition.

Mr. Mulvey moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Annexation of 11665 Arbeiter Road, Classification to R-B (restricted business) zoning and Approval of an Annexation Agreement.  Mr. Kella seconded the motion, which passed with eight aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Mulvey, Moore, Walden, Cammack, Grasty, Jelinek, Kella and Strong.  
P-17-07:  PRELIMINARY PLAT OF FIRSTPARK JOLIET SUBDIVISION.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Mr. Marty Edmondson, Developing Manager for First Industrial Realty Trust, appeared on behalf of the petition.  Mr. Edmondson and his Staff gave a brief presentation on the project as well as the overview history from an engineering perspective.  They also had some renderings to give everyone a feel for the park.  

Mr. Tom Slowinski, V3 Consultants, appeared before the Commission regarding the wetland delineation, the endangered species, and the general tree assessment of the property.  
Mr. Scott Willson, Manhard Consulting, appeared before the Commission regarding the civil engineering and surveying services for the project.  

Mr. Martel Laverne, Land Strategies, appeared before the Commission regarding the traffic for the project.
Mr. Mike Hansen, Attorney, appeared on behalf of the Empress Casino, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Hansen said the Empress property is located immediately to the east of the proposed property.  Mr. Hansen said they have had 3 separate meetings with First Industrial.  The first meeting was in late 2006, then another meeting in early 2007.  There were a number of issues that they had to work out on the property so they have not met with each other until approximately 2 weeks ago after they had filed their application for the preliminary plat.  The Empress has 3 concerns regarding the possibility of the high level bridge going over the Empress property, screening and traffic.  Mr. Hansen is requesting a postponement of the action on the project for 1 month.  

Mr. Willson said they did prepare a traffic study during the peak hours in the morning and the evening.  In addition, they are providing a through lane so that any truck traffic would separate itself at that point.      
Mr. Edmondson said they do respect their neighbors, which is why they met with Mr. Hansen as well as Jeff Pfeifer as well as the Will County Forest Preserve.  They have given all parties the information regarding the proposed project a year ago.  He said a 1 month continuance on the project can really hurt their timeline considerably.  

Mr. Hansen stated again he feels a 1 month continuance is very necessary.  

Mr. Mulvey moved that the Plan Commission table the Preliminary Plat of Firstpark Joliet Subdivision until the January 15, 2008 Plan Commission meeting.  Mr. Grasty seconded the motion, which passed with seven aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Moore, Walden, Grasty, Jelinek, Kella, Mulvey and Strong.  Mr. Cammack abstained from this vote.  

STUDY SESSION:   
OTHER BUSINESS:    

MINUTES:

The minutes of the November 15, 2007 Plan Commission meeting were approved with a unanimous voice vote of aye.
ADJOURNMENT:  

The meeting was adjourned with a unanimous voice vote of aye.

Recorded on tape:  kas

